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Options for funding the Hardship Fund for Learners 

To: Hon Chris Hipkins, Minister of Education 

Date: 26 March 2021 Priority: High 

Security Level: Budget Sensitive METIS No: 1254983 

Drafter: Edward Scrimgeour  DDI: 04 463 7933 

Key Contact: Kieran Forde DDI: 04 463 7638 

Messaging seen by 
Communications team: 

No Round Robin: No 

Purpose of paper 

1. This paper describes options to fund the Hardship Fund for Learners in 2021. 
This is on your agencies meeting agenda for 29 March.  

 
Background to the Hardship Fund for Learners 

2. In 2020 the Government moved quickly to support students to stay engaged in 
their tertiary education through the COVID-19 student support package. This 
included the Hardship Fund for Learners (HAFL) and the Technology Access 
Fund (TAFL). The HAFL and TAFL cost $33 million and helped about 30,000 
learners in 2020. 

3. For learners who faced financial shortfalls and additional costs, these funds 
provided timely support to remain in tertiary education and focus on their study. 
Māori and Pacific learners especially benefited from these supports (receiving 
over one third of the HAFL funding). This extra resource complemented the 
hardship response providers already had in place to work with their learners and 
communities. 

4. There is still a need for this support in 2021, especially if further COVID-19 
restrictions impact on tertiary study.  The Ministry proposes to combine the HAFL 
and the TAFL so both needs can continue to be met. While we have extended 
funding to support technology access to school students in 2021 (intended to 
support learning if there are COVID-19 restrictions), technology access will be a 
gap in tertiary education support without the extension of the HAFL.  Proa
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